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SMITHVILLE BOARD OF ALDERMEN 

WORK SESSION 

August 28, 2023,  5:30 p.m.  
City Hall Council Chambers and Via Videoconference 

 
1. Call to Order 

Mayor Boley, present, called the meeting to order at 5:50 p.m. following the executive 
session.  A quorum of the Board was present: Melissa Wilson, Ronald Russell, Marv Atkins, 
Dan Ulledahl, Leeah Shipley and Dan Hartman. 

 
Staff present: Cynthia Wagner, Gina Pate, Chief Lockridge, Chuck Soules, Matt Denton, 
Stephen Larson, Jack Hendrix and Linda Drummond.  
 

2. Discussion City Administrator’s Spending Authority 
Cynthia noted that Alderman Wilson requested information on the expenditure 
authority of other communities in light of raising costs. Staff researched the  
information to present tonight.  Staff is looking for direction from the Board.  Staff has 
no recommendation at this point.  
 
Stephen Larson, Finance Director, noted that during the July 18 2023 Board of 
Aldermen work session we had a directive from the Board to research city 
administrators spending authority and whether changes are warranted.  Staff 
researched the number of Resolutions that the Board has approved over a two-year 
period that have been below $25,000.  In conjunction with that research staff looked 
at comparable communities in our region and what those spending authorities look 
like.  In the staff report there are a number of charts and graphs that indicate where 
other communities are with spending authority.   Statewide staff gathered responses 
from a Missouri GFOA listserv along with the City Manager listserv. The midpoint in 
those charts is around $10,000, $15,000 and $20,000.  The City of Smithville is at 
$7,500 and is one of the lowest in the responses that we gather for the state as well in 
our local comparison.  Over the course of this two-year period, 46 Resolutions were 
approved which had costs totaling between $7,500 and $25,000. Of those 46, 7 of the 
Resolutions were categorized as emergency purchases.   
 
Stephen noted that raising the spending authority is going to allow quicker action on 
those emergency purchases. It also counteracts issues we have had with inflation and 
allows us to make routine purchases for departments on a daily basis.   
 
Alderman Wilson noted she would like to see us really considering increasing it to 
$10,000.  She explained that in looking at the report we had four emergency 
purchases that was between $7,500 and $10,000. 
 
Alderman Atkins said he felt it should be doubled with the way costs were going up. 
 
Mayor Boley noted that most of the items are budgeted items the Board has already 
acted on.   
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Alderman Russell agreed we need to raise it but wondered if it would still be done by 
emergency and Cynthia would still let the Board know what it was and that it was 
being fixed. 
 
Cynthia explained that was correct she lets the Board know at the time that she has 
authorized an emergency repair or emergency purchase in order to be able to make 
that repair or make that purchase and then staff brings it forward for approval at either 
the next Board meeting or the board meeting at which time we have all the final cost 
and final information.  
 
Mayor Boley noted that many of these municipalities that have sewer treatment plants 
have a higher spending authority. 
 
Alderman Ulledahl, Alderman Hartman and Alderman Shipley all agreed with raising it 
to $15,000. 

  
Stephen noted that the City Administrator’s spending authority is outlined in the Code 
of Ordinances so staff will bring this forward for Board approval. 

 
3. Discussion RFP for City Tow Services 

Alderman Hartman noted for those who are in the audience or watching online in work 
session the Board has the ability to have a casual conversation among peers and  
appreciates the opportunity to discuss this.  
 
Cynthia pointed out that this was on the prior agenda and there was a request to 
postpone allowing for review.  What staff is looking for from the Board is a layered 
decision.  A decision to exercise the contract extension which is what the action was on 
the prior agenda or to issue a new RFP.  If the decision is to issue a new RFP, staff 
would like to have some discussion and feedback from the Board with regard to the 
parameters outlined in the RFP.   The information in the packet included a brief history 
of this service. Prior to 2015, the police used a tow rotation that they tracked internally 
in the squad room.  There were issues with trying to manage it in that way. They 
reviewed and issued an RFP for the services in 2015.  Two bids were received and 
reviewed at that time. In December the Board approved a three-year contract with GT 
Tow with the option to renew for two additional years.  That contract was in effect 
until 2020, at which time it was put out to bid again and we only received one bid.  
Staff reviewed that proposal and brought forward the recommendation to the Board 
that the contract be approved for a three-year period with two additional extensions.  
This is the recommendation that came to the Board earlier this summer and was the 
first extension outlined in that contract.  The 2015 contract had a cost of $200 per tow, 
and that was reduced to $100 with the 2020 contract.   
 
Kristine Bunch, 18600 Primrose Street, read from the Smithville website applying for 
occupational license the city of Smithville requires occupational licenses for all 
businesses located in the city limits or businesses performing work in city limits all new 
businesses must submit a completed application prior to commencing operations.  She 
noted that there are a lot of businesses in Smithville that are operating without 
business licenses, not just tow services.   She sent an email to Beth Stevens, Finance 
Specialist asking if there were any other tow businesses, specifically asking if Brad's 
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Towing had a business license and was told they did not have a business license with 
the City of Smithville. 
 
Kenny Perdue, 7215 Little Platte Road, and Brad’s Tow Service, located at 19201 
Switchgrass Drive. He noted that they submitted the business license application on 
Friday, August 25.  He said the Kansas City Missouri tow rotation of almost a decade 
ago has completely changed and gone are the days of multiple tow companies jumping 
wrecks, gone are the days of tow companies monitoring police scanners in order to 
make an extra buck and gone are the days of inconsistent tow prices.  Auto Return 
now manages the tow services for the area and all tow companies on the rotation must 
charge the exact same hook fee, tow fee, administrative fee and impound fee.  He 
noted that Brad’s Tow is local to Smithville, and they all reside in the Smithville area.  
They asked that the City move from a sole provider and to use Auto Return to allow 
the City and Auto Return to vet and audit local tow providers. 
 
Alderman Russell asked if the 2015 contract renewal for the two additional extensions 
was brought before the Board for approved in 2018 and 2019 if not how were they 
approved.  He noted that with the current tow company, there has been nothing but 
praise for their service.  He sees no problem with moving forward with the extension.  
He asked that staff look into all City contracts going to a two-year term to be fair.  
 
Alderman Hartman noted that the Board has three opportunities vote, postpone or 
deny.  He did say that he would like it to go out for bid, but only the Board has that 
authority.  He just wanted to look at the option for this to go out for bid but if the 
Board feels that we need to extend the contract then that it what should happen. 
 
Alderman Wilson noted that the term of agreement reads, the initial term of this 
agreement shall be for a period of 3 years, which ends October 31, 2023, with the city 
having an option to renew this contract for two additional one-year terms upon notice 
to the contractor within 90 days of the end of this current contract.  She noted that we 
are beyond the 90 days. 
 
Cynthia explained that was why staff brought this to the Board earlier this summer and 
it was staff’s recommendation to continue that contract because of the good 
experience we had with GT Tow.   
 
Mayor Boley noted that it would be too late to put this out for bid this year, but could 
be bid next year following a work session on this topic if needed. 
 
Alderman Atkins asked that the RFP be included next time to keep it fair. He also asked 
that staff reach out to other Police Departments to see what they are doing and see 
what the newest technology is and keep the tow companies fair and accurate. 
 
Mayor Boley said we would need to do an RFQ like we do for the engineering services. 
 
Alderman Wilson said that since it has gone beyond the 90 days it needs to go back on 
the agenda and the contract be approved for at least another year. 
 
Alderman Atkins agreed for the one-year extension. 
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Mayor Boley noted that it will be on the agenda next Tuesday. 
 
Cynthia asked if the Board wished this to be on a future work session to discuss the 
recommendations for an RFQ. 
 
Alderman Wilson agreed that it should be on a future work session.  She noted that 
she understood Alderman Hartman questioning this since we only received the one bid 
in 2020 whether it would have been the best and lowest bid. 
 
Cynthia noted that sometimes with services we receive less bids.  As Alderman Russell 
asked about limiting the contracts to two years, sometimes we need to be able to 
negotiate a longer-term contract and that flexibility it important. 
 

4. Discussion 9-Month FY2023 Budget Update 
Stephen Larson, Finance Director, presented the FY2023 budget update. 

  
FY2023 Budget – 9-Month Comments 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
General Fund Review 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Ad Valorem Property Tax Revenue 
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Property Tax revenue comprises 20% of General Fund revenue and plays a significant 
role in funding core City services and amenities. 
 
Ad Valorem Property Tax Revenue Quarter 3 History 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
1% City Sales Tax Revenue 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
The total sales tax rate for the City of Smithville is 8.475% (outside of the Smithville 
Commons CID).  1% of this rate is the General Fund Sales Tax. 
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1% City Sales Tax Revenue Quarter 3 History 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
City Use Tax Revenue 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
City Use Tax Revenue Quarter 3 History  
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General Fund Revenues – Areas of Impact 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
General Fund - Bottom Line 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
General Fund – Fund Balance Analysis 
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Capital Improvement Sales Tax Fund 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Capital Improvement Sales Tax Fund 3 Year History 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Transportation Sales Tax Fund 
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Transportation Sales Tax Fund 3 Year History 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Combined Water and Wastewater Fund 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Capital and Maintenance Program – CWWS 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



10 
 

Water and Wastewater Sales Revenue 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Water and Wastewater Sales Revenue History of Quart 3 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
CWWS Fund – Bottom Line 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Sanitation Fund 
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Parks and Stormwater Sales Tax Fund 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Vehicle and Equipment Replacement Fund 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
ARPA (American Rescue Plan Act) Fund 
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9 Month Budget Review – Concluding Remarks  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

5. Discussion FY2024 Operating Budget 
Stephen Larson, Finance Director presented the proposed FY2024 Operating Budget. 
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General Fund – Proposed FY2024 Operating Budget and CIP 
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Alderman Wilson asked Stephen to explain why we are combining the 3% marijuana 
tax in with the City’s general sales tax. 
 
Stephen explained that we have access to the Department of Revenue sales tax data 
and that data is treated as proprietary because accessing that allows us to see what 
their sales look like and those sales are protected data.  Because we only have one 
dispensary in town we are just combining it with the general fund sales tax. 
 
Cynthia added that only certain staff members have access to that information from 
the Department of Revenue and those employees have to sign that they will not share 
that information.  Staff can look at the information from the Department of Revenue 
on a monthly basis and use it to help make up the sales tax projections.  We are not 
allowed to call out the sales tax revenue on a single business. 
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Cynthia noted that in the budget discussions at the retreat in May and throughout the 
summer we have had continuing discussions on employee compensation and 
retirement.  The City’s personnel portion of our budget is a significant portion of our 
expenditures in all funds.  We have to pay our employees and provide compensation 
and retirement packages to keep them providing the services to our residents.   The 
Board tasked staff to find out what composition of compensation and retirement 
employees favored the most.  Over the course of the summer, we have engaged 
employees in a lot of discussion with regard to compensation and retirement.  We 
conducted a survey and through the month of July, one of the topics of discussion 
during her quarterly department meetings, was our compensation and retirement 
package and employee survey results.  The information from the survey indicated that 
employees had a preference for enhancements to both retirement and compensation.  
Through additional discussion, the bulk of employees prioritized a focus on enhancing 
our retirement program.   All city employees participate in a LAGERS retirement 
program that is a state pension program.  That program has three components: the 
amount of time an employee is in service, their final average salary and a multiplier.    
There are a number of levels provided by communities around the state.   The plan 
that the City of Smithville currently participates in is a 1.5% multiplier, so the 
retirement benefit is 1.5% of a calculation of income based on final average salary and 
years of service.  That 1.5% is the lowest rate that LAGERS offers.  Many of the 
communities in the area participate at a 1.75% or 2% multiplier.  Staff has reached out 
to LAGERS to determine the cost to increase to a higher multiplier.  As discussed early 
this summer one other piece to take into consideration is whether we are contributory 
or not.  That means whether the employees participate by contributing a portion of 
their income to their retirement program or not.  There are some communities in the 
area that are non-contributory and some that are contributory.  Until January of this 
year, we participated where employees were 4% contributory at a 1.5% multiplier, so 
they provided 4% of their annual salary to their pension.  In January based on Board 
direction, we reduced that employee contribution amount from 4% to 2%, we did not 
change the multiplier.   In early summer staff requested revised information from 
LAGERS about the cost to make those increases to a higher multiplier.  The initial 
information staff received included an estimate that was close to the number that staff 
had plugged in and budgeted for merit increases.  Early in August staff received 
additional information revised information that would allow us to review a 2% 
employee contribution amount rather than the 4% contribution amount effectively 
keeping employees at the same contribution level for an enhancement to the 1.75% 
multiplier.  It was slightly higher than what staff from the initially received information 
for the 4% contribution level, so employees would be going back losing part of their 
income but increasing the retirement multiplier number.  Staff believes that this is 
something that we could look at in the future, the total is about $115,000, which is 
more than the $85,000 budgeted.  Staff is recommending that at this point in time as 
the budget is adopted we do not make any changes to retirement but continue to 
monitor our expenditures and revenues.  Staff also recommends that after January 1 
this information be revisited, with the possibility of making the enhancement to 
employee retirement to a higher multiplier without having to increase employee 
contribution. 
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Alderman Russell asked if it would be retroactive if no changes are made to the 
retirement until after January. 

Cynthia explained that retroactive does not apply to employee retirement.  One month 
after a change is implemented, all employees that retire will receive the higher 
multiplier. 

Alderman Wilson asked currently employees contribute 2% to LAGERS, if we just raise 
the multiplier, they would still recognize their 3% CPI increase. 

Cynthia said that was correct. 
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Mayra Toothman, Assistant to the Public Works Director, explained the proposed 
change order for 4th Street Terrace.  Staff recommends installing a cluster mailbox for 
the residents on 4th Street Terrace on Spelman Drive.  The cost would be $89,936.37 
to the infrastructure. 
 
Alderman Russell asked how many mailboxes. 
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Mayra explained there would be 15. 
 
Alderman Hartman noted that it would be more economical to do it now while they are 
still working in that area. 
 
Cynthia explained that Chuck Soules, Public Works Director and Mayra have spent a lot 
of time with the residents getting their approval for this.  She also noted that it would 
be less expensive to complete while the contractor is still working in the area. 
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Combined Water and Wastewater Fund 
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Transportation Sales Tax Fund – Five Year Capital Plan 

 
 
 

 
 
Capital Improvement Sales Tax Fund – Five Year Capital Plan 
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Parks and Stormwater Sales Tax Fund – Five Year Capital Plan 
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Alderman Wilson noted that she would like a restroom installed at the splashpad. 
 
Mayor Boley explained that the Parks and Recreation Committee were working on that 
now. 
 
FY2024 Proposed Vehicle and Equipment Replacement Fund 
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Proposed FY2024 Budget – Sanitation Fund 

 
 
Concluding Budget Summaries 

 
 

 
 
FY2024 Budget Process Schedule 
 

• FY20254 Operating Budget and 5 Year CIP Review – 2nd discussion if needed 
(September 5) 
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• Public Hearing for Sewer Rates as required by Missouri State Statutes (October 
3) 

• Adopt Water and Wastewater Utility Rates and Schedule of Fees by Board 
Resolution (October 17) 

• Adopt the FY2024 Operating and Capital Budget on 2nd Reading (October 17) 
 

Stephen asked the Board if the required another work session to discuss the FY2024 
budget. 
 
The Board agreed that they did not. 
 
Alderman Wilson and the Board thanked Stephen for his thorough presentation. 
 

6. Adjourn 
 Alderman Ulledahl moved to adjourn. Alderman Atkins seconded the motion. 
 
Ayes – 6, Noes – 0, motion carries. Mayor Boley declared the Work Session adjourned 
at 7:41 p.m. 
 
 
 

          ___________________________                  ____________________________                   
Linda Drummond, City Clerk                          Damien Boley, Mayor 


